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EDITORIAL  
Well here it is – my last Newsletter as Editor!  

As I prepare this November Newsletter in October, I 
am only too aware of how much a “chunk” of my time 

it takes up.  I have to allocate s pecific periods when I 

am “doing the Newsletter” and other things are put on 
hold.  There are many demands made on my time – I 

am a Church Warden, member of a church choir, 
belong to a local drama group, as well as recently 

become the new-to-office Secretary of Dover SCDG 
and part-time teacher at the new Hythe SCDG!  I still 

need time to eat, decorate, do the garden, sort out 

the loft for my model trains, travel and relax!!  Editing 
has been fun (in a way!) and a bit “last minute” 

(having to wait for contri butions!) so it is with only a 
little regret that I relinquish the reigns .  Now someone 

else may take over and become the next name in this 

list of worthies: Joan Davidson, Margaret Ann 
Robertson, Maggie Talbot, Rita Menzies, Alan Mills and 

little old me!!   That’s me below, on the right, with 
David Papa at the Canterbury Golden Anniversary Ball, 

July 2013. 

I am a hoarder and have looked back in my 

personal archives, which date back to March 1990, 

though it was not till May 1991 that I became KASS 
Rep for Dover SCDG.  Over the period of 23 years 

there have been recurring themes and topics of 
discussion in KASS – dance etiquette; to book or not  
 

 

to book dances in advance; charitable donations of 

raffle money at KASS dances; interest or disinterest in 

the KASS Newsletter and the number of issues per 
year.  There were 22 member societies then and over 

the years membership has “significantly increased” in 
some groups while in others it has declined.  Today 

we have 19 member groups, though a few of those 

are precariously poised on the verge of “ceasing to 
be”.  One such group is Dover - in those “heady” days 

of the late 1990s, the “Dover contingent” attending 
KASS Autumn Dances or Highland Balls numbered 

between twelve and fifteen people, more than 10% of 
the tot al attendance!  Elsewhere, in Tonbridge and 

Hythe, there are groups forming which have newly 

joined KASS.  
 Since the last Newsletter KASS highlights have 

been the Highland Ball and the KASS Walk at Reculver 
(both reviewed elsewhere).  As promised in the l ast 

Newsletter, there are some glimpses of my “round-

the-world trip”.    
A while back a few people turned up at a 

church to find it locked as there was a joint service 
being held at another church within the Benefice.  

When it was pointed out that this fac t had been on the 
Notices for weeks the immediate retort was , “I don’t 

read the notices!”  I have a feeling that this might be 

true where the Newsletter is concerned, for a few 
members in some Clubs in KASS.  I f you actually read 

this Editorial and the rest of the Newsletter  that is, 
please urge others to read it.  Better still, is there a 

potential Editor (unless one appears after this has 

been published) out there who will let the KASS 
Newsletter reflect its varied membership?  In the 

absence of an Editor, the Secretary and Chair will 
produce a News sheet so please send any items to 

Nigel Hewitt at:  
nigel.f.hewitt@talk21.com  

 Though no longer editing the Newsletter I will 

still be Dover KASS Rep. and I look forward to seeing 
many of you at the various dances! 
Alan French (Dover SCDG & Editor)  
 

From the KASS Chairman  
At the AGM on 8th 

October I had th e opportunity 

to thank all the Club Reps, 
some of whom travel quite a 

distance to attend the 

meetings.  Also thanks to the 
Society’s officers:- the Vice 

Chairman - Dick Barford; the 
Secretary - Nigel Hewitt; the 

Treasurer - Trevor Graves; 

the Events Co-ordinators - 
Helen Knell and Jane 

Whittington ; the KASS Newsletter Editor - Alan French; 
Ken Hamilton and Brian Knell for the running of the 

Website, which has proved to be such an asset for all 
clubs; and our immediate Past Chairman - Roger 

Brown.  Trevor Graves, having done sterling work as 
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Treasurer for many years, resigned and Frances 

Barnes has taken over.  Having produced two  

interesting and entertai ning Newsletters each year 
over the past five years, Alan French decided that the 

November 2013 issue will be his last.  So far no-one 
has come forward to take over as Editor.  In the 

meantime the suggestion is that we produce a News 

Sheet of not more than  four sides of A4, to which all 
clubs will be asked to contribute a short item on their 

activities and future plans.  This will be distributed at 
the two dances and will also be available on the KASS 

Website.  Eventually we hope a new Editor will be 
found. 

The KASS events over the past year have 

gone well.  Orpington and District Caledonian Society 
hosted the November Dance and also organised a Tea 

Dance in April under the new arrangements.  Medway 
and District Caledonian Association hosted the May 

Highland Ball, at which we had the opportunity to 

dance to the music of Marion Anderson and her Band.  
The walk in June was organised by Canterbury 

Scottish Society.  Just as we arrived at Reculver there 
was a heavy downpour which, fortunately , did not last 

long and we were able to set off on either of the six or 
three mile walks.  Despite strong winds and long grass 

the afternoon was very enjoyable and the sea air did 

our lungs a power of good!  
Two new clubs have joined KASS:- Tonbridge 

Scottish Dancers and Hythe Scottish Country Dance 
Group.  There are now 19 groups affiliated to the 

Society spread right across Kent.  Tom and I have 

managed to visit eight clubs so far.  We have received 
a warm welcome, been guided through dances which 

were new to us and generally had a great time.  I 
have become an expert at drawing raffles.  Our 

apologies for having to leave before the end of some 
dances but as we live on the edge of the county the 

journeys can be quite long.  There is always the risk 

that we will turn into pumpki ns after midnight!  
Scottish Country Dancing continues to be alive 

and well in Kent.  It is a great source of exercise, 
friendship and fun.  KASS provides the means for clubs 

to keep in touch and to exchange ideas and views.   
Wendy Carter (KASS Chairman an d Sidcup)  
 

KASS NEWS 
The KASS Highland Ball  
 On Saturday 11th May members of KASS from 

all over Kent gathered at the Malling School, in East 
Malling for the Annual Ball.  After a warm welcome by 

the Chairman, Wendy Carter and her husband, Tom, 

we started the evening with a delicious cold meal, 
nicely served by a young and efficient catering staff.   

 Marion Anderson, our band for the night , 
certainly kept our feet tapping to some wonderful 

music.  A ‘user friendly’ programme had been carefully 
put together by the MCs Dick Barford and Harry 

Robertson, which meant the large hall was full of 

happy dancers.  Mind you, I think Harry and I were 
responsible for causing havoc in two sets.  During 

Blooms of Bon Accord  he thought he was doing The  

 

Bees and tried to hand me over to the other dancing 

man – whose partner would have none of it !  During 

The Bees I forgot I was dancing as a lady !  All part of 
an evening of fun at a Scottish dance!!  

Wendy (KASS Chair) and Tom lead the  
Grand March at the KASS Highland Ball  

 

Medway were hosts for the evening, but much 

of the work in the background was done, as efficiently 

as ever, by our two KASS Social Secretaries, Jane 
Whittington and Helen Knell.  Muriel Greenstead and 

David How were on “door and ticket” duty, Peter 
Hawes and Janet Amini did a great job selling raffle 

tickets and the raffle itself was drawn by Medway’s 
new President, Julian Grayland.  The pretty floral 

arrangements on the tables were the handiwork of 

Esther Barford but there were many other willing 
helpers who made the Ball go with a swing.    

It was generally agreed to have been an 
excellent evening of music, dance, fun and friendship.  

We all look forward to the next occasion when we c an 

get together to share our enjoyment of Scottish 
Country Dancing. 
Marga ret Anne Robertson  (Medway )  

 

The KASS Walk  
Despite rather chilly blustery weather , about 

twenty five  people turned up for the 2013 KASS Walk 

which started from Reculver, led by members of the 
Canterbury Scottish Society.  We all stayed together 

for the fir st part of the walk , past Reculver Towers and 
along the sea wall, which certainly blew away the 

cobwebs.   

We then turned inland and followed paths 
along the dykes back to Reculver.  Here the people 

doing the ‘short’ walk adjourned to the Café for a 
welcome cup of tea while the hardier souls continued 

on an inland route.  Passing along the Wantsum 

Channel, by Chislet Windmill and the ancient gateway 
at Brook Farm, we then returned to Reculver by the 

cliff top.  We all enjoyed a drink and refreshments in 
the café at the end of the walk.  

The KASS Walk next year is on 22nd June at 
Hollingbourne.  Put the date in your diary.  
Helen and Brian Knell (Sheerness and Cobtree)  
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NEWS FROM THE KASS GROUPS 
 

Dover  
Three stalwarts hang up their shoes!  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 

Jan Friend and Mary Quinton with bouquets  given  
to mark their retirement as Doverôs officers.   

 

The Dover Scottish Dancing Group was formed 

in 1990 when the dancing branch of the Dover and 
East Kent Scottish Society broke away and went on its 

own, as it were.  The first Treasurer was Norma Nunn 
and we have had no other in 24 years!  After Peter 

Sewell retired as our Dance Teacher, Tony Baldwin 
took over before he moved to Spain then Mary 

Quinton, a founder member of the Group, became our 

third teacher at Dover.  Jan Friend, who was also a 
founder member, took over as Secretary in the late 

1990s.  We owe these three Norma, Mary and Jan a 
great debt of gratitude and thank them for their years 

of support.   
Unfortunately numbers attending Monday 

classes are dwindling.  Unlike the groups in the north 

and west of Kent, where multiple group membership 
abounds, in our neck of the woods this is on the 

decline.  As petrol costs escalate and the desire to 
drive some distance in the dark is less strong, so 

people feel unable to support too many groups in a 

week.  As a result membership at Dover has suffered.  
At the time of writing numbers are low but the coffers 

are full enough to subsidise the cost of hiring the hall 
with its well -sprung floor .  But one Monday evening, 

when I was in the antipodes, they had to dance with a 

chair in the set!  Perhaps Dover will go the way of 
Gravesend, Saltwood, Ashford and Newington, 

becoming an ex-Group.  Hopefully, after a publicity 
drive, we will survive. 
Alan French  (KASS Editor  and Dover )  

 

Sidcup & District  
Caledonian Association  

Attendance at the 

Wednesday practice evenings has 

improved.  Despite changes to the 
running of our venue, Hurst 

Community Centre, the rent has 
not increased.  Recently our 

teacher, Loraine Chase was 

suddenly whisked into hospital -  
 

 

fortunately not for long.  On her return home she 

insisted on returning to teaching straight away much 

to our relief.  Our thanks to those who offered help in 
the meantime.   

The monthly dances continue to be well 
attended and enjoyed.  Since the retirement of Caber 
Feidh we now dance to more recorded music but 

Robin Ellis and his Band still play for us on a regular 
basis.  This year the President’s Dance was held at the 

end of August and was a great success.  At the end of 
October Rene Farthing has organised a week on the 

Isle of Wight for members and friends.  Those of us 
unable to go will look forward to hearing about their 

adventures on their return.  At the AGM in June Jenny 

Gavin took over as Secretary from Pauline Cameron. 
Wendy Carter  (Sidcup & KASS Chairman)  
 

North Kent  
In May 2014 North Kent 

Scottish Association will be 75 years 
old.  NKSA was founded on 6th May 

1939, just a few months before the 
outbreak of World War II.  The 

founder members consisted of a 
breakaway group from Bexleyheath 

& District Scottish Association.  The 

new Association was formed, not as 
a dance club, but as a social club where likeminded 

Scots could meet and make new friends.  The aim 
was, 'to promote Scottish Customs and friendly 

intercourse'.   

The first Hogmanay Dance was held during 
the latter part of the war.  This proved to be very 

successful and became an annual event for many 
years.  The first Burns Supper was held in 1942 and 

after the war became a Dinner and Dance at the 
Electricity showrooms, Erith, where the Hogmanay 

dances were held.  These events were the highlights 

of the year and were graced by the company of the 
local Mayor and Mayoress for many years.  In 1946 

the Prime Minister of New Zealand, Mr Peter Fraser 
and his wife, were guests as he had relatives in the 

Association.  The Burns Suppers and Dances were so 

popular that there was a waiting list for tickets.  More 
can be read about North Kent Scottish Association, on 

the KASS web site.  
 My involvement with North Kent start ed 

around 10 years ago when I was invited to a Burns 

Supper.  I didn’t know anything about Scottish Country 
Dancing so it was a bit of a leap into the unknown but 

everyone was very friendly.  I was helped around the 
dance floor on the more simple dances and had a 

good time.  The next stage was to give Wednesday 
evenings a try.  My first dance shoes were a welcome 

gift as they had been to more dances and knew their 

way around the sets much better than I.  It was time 
then that I bought a new pair of dance sh oes and 

when I went wrong (quite frequently) could say that 
the new shoes didn’t know the dance yet!  It is often 

said “the rest is history . . ” - well not quite, as there is  
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still a future.  

 As with many clubs, the age profile of the 

main core of members has got older and the numbers 
have tended to drop, though it is pleasing that we do 

get new members now and again.  The Hogmanay 
Dance is now held jointly with Sidcup Caledonian 

Society at St John’s Hall Sidcup.  Our Burns Supper is 

still a significant event on the North Kent calendar.  
Regular North Kent dances are held throughout the 

year at Barnehurst Methodist Church Hall and our 
dance circles on a Wednesday evening at Barnehurst 

Golf Club don’t stop for the summer.  We are. 
therefore, still l ooking forward to a few more years to 

come!  

 To celebrate our 75th  we are holding an 
Anniversary Dance on Saturday 3rd May at St John the 

Fisher Church Hall in Bexley.  Details will be sent out 
later in the year.  It is also perhaps fitting that in its 

celebratory 75th year, the North Kent Scottish 

Association will be hosting the KASS Highland Ball, 
which is also in May. 
Nigel Hewitt  (North Kent Scottish Association   
& KASS Secretary)  
 

Tonbridge  
How I became a  

Tonbridge Scottish Dancer  
 Does this ring a bell with you?   

After working all week I would come home on 
Friday evenings and cook dinner for the family.  Then 

try to find something remotely of interest on the 

television.  This difficult task normally resulted in my 
falling asleep!  Now - No more!  A work colleague told 

me about the Tonbridge Scottish Dancers who get 
together every Friday.  So, with my sister (whom I 

dragged along) I started my involvement!  We really 

enjoy being part of the group.  From the outset, they 
made us welcome, even though we both had two left 

feet and knew very little about Scottish dancing!   We 
are still learning and rely on the good -humoured 

support of the more able members.  As all Scottish 
country dancers know, it exercises our minds as well 

as our bodies.  Even though we take the dancing 

seriously, we always manage to have a laugh, even if 
at ourselves.   

 Tonbridge Scottish Dancers (TSD), began in 
2006, led by Angela Campbell  who had been tutoring 

an adult education class in Tonbridge for eleven years.  

The core membership tends to number around the 16 -
20 mark, enough for a couple of sets on most 

occasions.  The focus has been on beginners, though 
several members have been attending from the outset 

and are now quite experienced.  The age range is mid-

20s to mid-70s and from all walks of life.  60% are in 
their 50s or 60s and, in common with many other 

dancing groups, the majority are women.  
 Although TSD has a stable core membership, 

we would like to increase the number of members and 
to broaden the age and gender profil e.  To this end, 

during the summer, we put posters in shop windows 

and dropped promotional flyers through doors.   TSD 

 

has just joined KASS.  This should make TSD more 

accessible, not least online, and we hope to play an 

active part in the association.  Until now, we have 
attended events at other clubs, notably Orpington.  

However, we are in the throes of preparing for our 
first major event, the Tonbridge Family Ceilidh.  This 

will be held on Friday 14th February 2014, Valentine's 

Night, in St Stephen’s Church in Tonbridge.  We would 
welcome folk from KASS member clubs and societies 

to join in the fun.  A flyer will shortly be heading its 
way to your group.  For more immediate information, 

please contact club secretary Maureen McLeod on 
01732 838531. 
Jacqui  Richards (Tonbridge Scottish Dancers )  
 

Medway  
The End of an Era  

 Medway’s Junior Scottish Country Dance 

Class, which started twenty years ago , came to an end 

at a Celebration Dance at Bredhurst Village Hall on 
12th October.  Sadly, we have had very few new 

members in recent years and it was no longer viable.  
In fact, we have kept going this past year because of 

the loyalty of five girls and a few adults and because 
of a bequest we received, which enabled us to 

subsidise the class. 

 Over the years the children have been 
involved in demonstrations at school fairs, Residential 

Homes for the Elderly, at our Day Schools – and who 
could forget their Hebridian Weaving Lilt.  They have 

danced at both of the Ceilidhs put on by the late Mo 

Dalton, at the MacLellan International Festivals and 
five of them performed for Princess Anne, on her visit 

to Rainham as part of the Duke of Edinburgh Award 
Scheme.  We even once entered a competition, but for 

me the highlight was the Show we put on in 2005, 
based on the Twelve Days of Christmas.  We had a 

room full of children , dancing in costume and making 

my dream come true!  

Medwayôs Junior Dancersô red tartan skirts - 
washed for the last time!  

 

I could not have managed without the willing 
help of parents, grandparents and othe r family 

members.  I am grateful to them all .  Especially, 
however, to the late Tim Law who not only brought 

several children to the class, but also became an 

important member.  As numbers increased the class 
was split: Pamela Farrell taught the beginners and, 
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when she moved away, Barbara Meade took over for 

several years before her retirement.  The class is 

indebted to them both.  
 Harry Robertson’s teaching expertise and 

patience was invaluable in the run up to exams and 
demonstrations.  Ailean Baker became my right hand 

for many years, a willing helper and adviser in every 

way.  A huge “thank you” to them both.  
 Our first exams were danced in London where 

we joined other groups in St Columba’s Church Hall.  
What a nightmare that was counting all the children – 

and adults – on and off trains and buses!  The children 
were often complimented on their smart appearance – 

the boys in kilts and the girls in red tartan skirts – 

which they grew to hate!!   
For many years now the examiners have come 

to us, which has been much easier all round.  The 
dancers have always done us proud and we have had 

some excellent exam results. 

 The recent Celebration dance was well 
attended and a lot of fun.   Many thanks to the many 

helpers on the night and to Muriel Greenstead, who 
presented the exam candidates with a ‘Victory’ posy of 

flowers, as per the Olympics!  We were delighted to 
welcome five previous class members to the dance 

and to see them again on the dance floor!   The four 

girls examined in July were presented with their 
medals and certificates by Julian Grayland, President 

of Medway.  The results were as follows: 
 

Grade 3  Kelsey Lovelock - Pass        

Alexandra Cope – Credit 
Grade 4  Alexandra Cope – Credit 

Grade 5  Sian Wickenden – Credit 
Emily Wickenden – Distinction 

 
Special thanks to Tara Foord, who returned to 

the class to dance with her friends this year .  Also to 

all the adults who helped in so many ways in the 
preceding weeks and on the day itself. 

 Over the years the class has given me 
enormous pleasure, and I feel privileged to have 

shared my love of Scottish Country Dancing with so 

many boys and girls and seen them pass exams but, 
more importantly, enjoy dancing for its own sake.  I 

know I shall miss it but as a friend said, “Instead of 
being sad it is over, be glad that it happened at all. ”  I 

hope that eventually some of the class will come back 

to dancing and find it an enjoyable and sociable 
pastime which they can do for the rest of their life. 
Margaret Anne Robertson  (Medway )  
 

Reflections on the KASS Ball  
A good number of KASS members will be 

aware of the “traditional” elements of the Ball – a 

Grand March; a sit-down, salad meal which is table-
served; the display of shields from member societies; 

a good band – this year Marion Anderson.  There have 
been a few changes over the years, though, as there 

is no longer a piper to greet dancers on their arrival 

nor a glass of Bucks Fizz.  However, more dancers are  
 

 

“dressed up” and, in their finery, which gives the Ball a 

sense of occasion.   

There have been a number of venues for the 
KASS Highland Ball over the past 22 years: the 

Maidstone Corn Exchange for our Ruby Anniversary 
(1991); for eight years we were at the Kent Police 

Training School (1992 – 1999); on three occasions at 

Rochester Corn Exchange (2000, 2002 & 2003); Dover 
Town Hall for our Golden Anniversary (2001); 

Chatham BGS (2004); twice at Hawkinge Community 
Centre (2005 & 2007); Faversham Abbey School 

(2006); Ditton Community Centre (2009); and for five 
years now at the Malling School (2008, 2010 – 2013). 

The suitability of each venue varies – some 

have been impressive in their own right; some have 
ample parking; some have separate dining and 

dancing areas; some have a sprung floor; some are 
less expensive to hire and allow our own catering; 

some are at the heart of the county !  The latter is 

important considering the time taken to drive home in 
the dark, with our eye sight becoming less 20/20 than 

it may have once been! 
There ought to be variability in the dance s, a 

cross-section – both old favour ites and some of the 
more popular “newer” dances.  There seem to be two 

problems with a Ball programme – either there are too 

many unfamiliar dances that people are not confident 
of knowing or, at the other extreme, dances are so 

familiar they become boring - surely not!   So how can 
we encourage dancers to attend ?  Gone are the days 

of 200+ attending the Highland Ball  but it should be 

possible to devise a programme that will encourage 
sufficient numbers to attend.   

As to ticket cost , I have been asked as Editor 
if is it worth spending hundreds of pounds importing a 

band from Scotland when there are good bands closer 
to our south-eastern corner of England, with lower 

overheads and lower travelling expenses?  These are 

just a few ideas for the KASS Committee to mull over 
and give the new Newsletter Editor potential articles  

and letters from you, dear reader ! 
Alan French (Dover and soon -to -be-ex -Editor)  
 

Letters to the Editor  
Booking at Dances  

I cannot see how not booking dances can be 
labelled as a yobbish behaviour.  The Collins English 

Dictionary definition of yob is as follows: -“Brit. slang 

an aggressive and surly youth esp. a teenager. 
Yobbish adj.”  We are all entitled to our own opinion 

regarding booking but to resort to name calling is 
unnecessary. 
Roy M unns (North Kent and Tunbridge Wells)  
 

Alan, as a post- script to my letter regarding booking, 
I am sure that it will have elicited some adverse 

comment. All that I would like to add is that I now sit 

out dances due to my lack of balance but enjoy the 
music and watching the dancers.  At the May KASS 

Highland Ball, I was at the side as the dancers walked 
Page 5 
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around the room for the Grand March, leading into the   

first dance of the evening.   As they passed me, it was 

lovely to get a friendly wave and a few cheerful words 
from acquaintances from so many different clubs:- 

from Dover, Thanet, Medway, Orpington, etc.  Thanks 
to them all for making my evening and a very good 

reason for booking at dances.  
John Warner (ex RSCDS Tun. Wells)  
 
Miss Catherine Ann  

Alan, you know everything, don’t you?  We danced a 

lovely dance last week called Miss Catherine Ann and I 
wondered if you knew who she was.  

(This is the gist of a telephone call to the Editor - 
rather than a letter!)  
Kate Middleham (Sittingbourne)  
 

 Your intrepid Editor shot into action and 

Googled but found no link.  Then I was a t a dance 
where Miss Catherine Ann was on the programme and 

the crib sheet indicated it was devised by David 
Queen.  Hey-ho!  I found his email address, somehow , 

and sent off this enquiry: 
 

“Hi – I edit the Kent Association of Scottish Societies’ 

Newsletter & have been asked who Miss Catherine 
Ann is/was.  My search of the web gives videos of the 

dance & instructions but I am unable to find out who 
she is.  Please help. Many thanks. Alan French” 

A month later I received this reply: 
 

“Hi Alan, Miss Catherine Ann 

is my wife and I wrote the 
dance for her before we 

were married, hence the 
Miss.  Regards, David”.   

In a recent copy of 

Scottish Country Dancer I 
found this photo  of David 

and Cathie Queen dancing 
at the Summer School Ceilidh at St Andrews – our 

cover photo! 
 

A Canadian Ball  
In May this year we missed the KASS Ball as 

we visited our son‘s family for ten days in Texas and 

my sister’s  family for five days in Mississauga, Canada 
before returning to Dallas.  Whilst in Canada we try 

and dance as there is a class within walking distance 

of my sister’s apartment.  The teacher is Barbara 
Taylor and it is a very enjoyable class, starting with 

beginners, gradually merging into more ex perienced 
dancers later in the evening then all repair ing to the 

pub! 

 When Barbara heard we were going to be in 
Canada she invited us to join her and her husband 

Michael at the West Toronto Ball, on 11th May.  With a 
five hour time difference you were fin ishing your Ball 

as we were about to embark on ours !  We managed 
the internal flight with just hand luggage , which was 

quite tricky with kilt, Prince Charlie, sporran etc.  Of 

course my posh frock took up no space at all!  

 

Though Michael and Barbara collected us from 

our hotel at 17.00, we had to make a diversion as the 

dreaded 401 in Toronto was closed, due to an 
accident.  We made good time, though.  There was a 

reception at 17.30, dinner at 18.30 p.m. and dancing 
from 20.30 till 00.30.  Our hosts introduced us to as 

many people as possible. 

Hosts Michael and Barbara with Ann and Roy  
 

The meal was excellent: hors d’oeuvres, 

selected field greens with petite mandarin oranges, 
roast herb crusted sirloin of beef with red wine sauce 

(there was enough meat on my plate for at least three 

people).  We finished with strawberry shortcake and 
coffee or tea.  Roy is still waiting for his tea!  This was 

possibly not a bad thing as boiling water straight on to 
tea bags doesn’t seem to have found its way to North 

America!   
Beginners were encouraged to attend the ball 

and the following was printed on the ticket: - 

“The Committee extends a warm welcome to 
everyone, especially to those attending their first ball.   
Experienced dancers are encouraged to assist our 
beginner friends to ensure they enjoy the evening.” 
 The band, which was super, was The Scottish 
Accent, led by Laird Brown, son of the late Bobby 
Brown.  We had ‘briefers’ (not MC’s) and ‘dance briefs’ 

not crib sheets.  In fact the cribs were in a small book 
with a hole punched in the bottom corner so you could 

attach it to your dress in some way should you wish.  
One lady had threaded a cord through hers, jolly 

useful when you don’t have a sporran or a pocket.  

There were some helpful hints at the beginning of the 
book, particularly aimed at beginners, such as:- 

Dancing requires a “team effort”.  Also some gentle 
reminders to increase enjoyment, such as how sets 

should be counted; only join at the foot of the dance ; 

never walk through other sets  - even on a crowded 
floor, and this:  

“As a new dancer if you find yourself in 1st 
position in your set and are uneasy at remaining there, 
you may ask for another couple within your set to take 
that position so that you can move farther down the 
set with your partner.  After t he final chord, remember 
to thank your partner and your set, escort your 
partner away from the centre of the dance floor and 
choose a new partner for the next dance.”  There was 
no mention of booking dances in advance and in fact 
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we didn’t see any booking.  We managed to dance 

every dance with different partners and we knew 

hardly anyone in the room.  Had everyone pre -booked 
we would have had to dance together all evening , 

which would have been nice, but not in the spirit of 
Scottish country dancing. 

 Some of the new dancers wore tartan ribbons 

pinned on to their outfits so you were aware that they 
might need some help.  We knew very few of the 

dances but most were quite straightforward and the 
‘briefers’ (who only briefed two dances each) gave 

very clear instructions.  There were 25 sets on the 
floor and we didn’t see any set completely collapse.  

All in all it was a wonderful evening.   We then joined a 

large group for drinks and yet more food at the home 
of one of the dancers.  We eventually arrived  back at 

the hotel at 02.30!  The night porter didn’t bat an 
eyelid as we trotted in with Roy in kilt  and me in posh 

frock clutching a bottle of wine.   

 Next year the Toronto Ball is again on the 
same night as the KASS Ball which our club, North 

Kent, is hosting - so we thought it prudent to decline a 
repeat invitation.  
Ann and Roy Munns  (North Kent)  
 

Holiday of a lifetime  superseded ! 
 It had always been a rather perverse wish on 
my part that if I ever reached Australia I would go on 

to New Zealand and then go further  east, to return to 
the UK after going all the way round the world !  I  

cannot recall when I first thought of circum navigating 

the globe but I know it must have been either in a 
Geography or History lesson, in the dim and distant 

past.  I n January and February of this year that dream 
became a reality.  It was not cheap and it took 46 

days!  But what a holiday it was!  My trip on the 
Venice Simplon Orient Express (see the last 

Newsletter!) had been a holiday “to die for” – but this 

escapade capped even that!  
We started out from Heathrow’s Terminal 3 on 

Monday 7th January (flight 1) overnight with Singapore 
Airlines.  It was my first long -haul experience and it 

was marvellous.  A delightful meal (with real, very 

chilly cutlery!) ; attentive staff ; comfortable seats near 
the rear of a Boeing 777; hot hand towels twice during 

the journey and, during the 12 hour flight , frequent 
offers of water or squash.  The journey seemed to 

pass with ease.  It was strange to think we were flying 

by the Himalayas, over Nepal, where the Ghurkhas 
(parents of pupils at my school) come from.   

Singapore I loved.  I t was clean, felt like a 
sauna and our hotel room was upgraded from 

‘Superior’ to ‘De Luxe’!  
Afternoon Tea at the 

Raffles Hotel was an 

experience – as was 
walking around China 

Town at night.  The 
orchids (left) in the 

Botanical Gardens were 

exquisite.  After a few days and a number of  
 

 

Singapore Slings, it was back to Changi Airport for 

flight 2, again overnight, BA to Sydney.  This was not 

such a good experience, being squashed in the back of 
a Boeing 747.  However, Australia from the air looked 

brown and empty and, as my Mum had once said, it 
went on and on and on !   

Sydney was great – though I was surprised 

how hilly it was.  We thought 
Woolloomooloo was a hoot – 

what a name and great traffic 
signs (right) – sensational!  

We met up with  Sylvia, an old 
friend who was 90 the week 

before we arrived.  Together 

we went to see La Bohème in the Sydney Opera 
House.  The air-conditioning was delightful as that was 

the day the temperatu re reached a record 46 C̊!  Most 
of that day we had spent in the air -conditioned bliss of 

the Art Gallery and Museum!   

We were there for the Sydney Festival, which 
is just like the  Edinburgh Festival but with fewer 

bagpipes and no castle!  So we were fortunate that on 
the two Saturday evenings we were there we enjoyed 

fantastic, free firework displays while savouring 
fabulous Italian food at  Darling Harbour.  A visit to 

Manly Beach, which we were advised to visit as it is 

“better” than Bondi, 
was exciting.  The 

sirens wailed, tannoys 
advised surfers to 

leave the water, a 

chopper buzzed 
overhead as a shark 

had been sighted!  
Our hotel in Sydney 

was in walking distance of everything; our room was 
upgraded (again!) and we were given a hefty discount 

on breakfast! 

Then we flew in an Air New Zealand Airbus 
A320 (flight 3) to Christchurch with a hilarious safety 

film based on Tolkien characters.  Our hotel was 
adjacent to the “Red Zone” boundary fence and the 

devastation caused 

by the earthquakes 
in the centre, 

especially the ruins 
of the Cathedral 

(right)  was a shock.  

In spite of retail 
outlets in brightly 

coloured, painted 
containers where 

the shopping centre had been, there was an air of 
Christchurch still suffering - it was a ghost town after 

the shops had shut and the place was empty.   

The Tranzalpine Train into the Southern Alps 
took us to Arthurs pass, then our coach met us to go 

on and on - through the most majestic scenery with 
the bluest of skies.  We covered much of South Island 

visiting Hokitika (jade); Franz Joseph and Fox Glaciers; 
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fabulous views of Mount Cook; high speed 360˚ boat 

spins on the Haast River!; Arrowtown; Queenstown (a 

cruise over the lake on 
the TSS Earnslaw, left,  

to dine at a sheep 
station); Te Anau (for 

Burns Night Scotch in 

the hotel bar!);  Milford 
Sound (fantastic boat 

ride along a fjord I had 
taught about for so 

many years!);  and Dunedin (for the Taieri Gorge 
Railway).  At Dunedin station a lad was busking, 

playing the bagpipes!  

Then on to the Moeraki 
boulders (right)  and to 

Oamaru (where the 
local Scottish Society 

advertised its Burns 

Night Supper in a shop 
window); Lake Tekapo 

(the view from the 
Church of the Good Shepherd I recognised as being on 

the NZ 1946 Peace stamp) and back to Christchurch 
thence Kaikoura (seals and a whale spotted out to 

sea) and on to Picton. 

We had been 
warned that crossing 

the Cook Strait was 
often rough but as we 

sailed down the Queen 

Charlotte Sound (left) it 
was calm, like a mill 

pond, with the bluest of 
skies, again. . 

North Island differ s greatly from the south – 
more people, more cars on the roads but a little less 

interesting scenery.  Wellington was fascinating till we 

were woken up at 2am by alarms and had to evacuate 
the hotel – not an earthquake but a fault with the fire 

alarm in the adjacent building!  We toured on through 
Levin (where some cousins once lived); Bulls (hilarious 

signs like CONST-A-BULL , FORGIVE-A-BULL and 

KNOWLEDGE-A-BULL at the Police Station, Church and 
School respectively!); Lake Taupo; to Rotorua with its 

smell of sulphur; 
bubbling springs; 

fantastic Maori Hangi 

meal with a show 
(right) plus Agrodome 

sheep shearing and 
DUKW ride on Blue 

and Green Lakes.  
Then on to Auckland 

where we parted from the coach tour (3000+ miles in 

14 days!  Hotels were of variable quality - all part of 
the “package” by AAT Kings, a company with whom I 

was less than impressed!)  We stayed a few days on 
our own in Auckland but, u nfortunately we couldn’t 

meet up with  my cousin, who lives closer to Rotorua 

than Auckland!  “That’s a bu**er,” he said, when we 
 

 

found out we w ould not be able to meet, even having 

travelled half way round the world .  “That’s a bu**er,” 

he said again.  It was especially true as we could have 
met a few days earlier while staying in Rotorua! 

Auckland we really enjoyed – a fabulous meal 
at the Harbourside Restaurant; a r ide up the Sky 

Tower (taller than the one we had been up in 

Sydney!) with mad 
bungee jumpers, 

(right) at the café 
windows!;  a superb, 

sad, inspirational 
ANZAC Museum and 

Memorial; a wooden 

cathedral which was 
rolled across to the 

other side of the 
road; celebrating Candlemas in St Mary’s Cathedral; 

Tamaki Drive; Kelly Tarlton’s Underwater World 

(penguins galore, then walking under sharks and 
stingrays) before another Air New Zealand Boeing 777 

(flight 4) back to Australia – but this time to Brisbane. 
Our hotel (upgraded again!) overlooked Roma 

Parkland, to which huge fruit bats swooped every 
evening at sunset.  Brisbane was civilised – a free bus 

(left) on a loop, from 

outside the hotel to 
the centre and back 

again; the Brisbane 
Wheel (we had been 

on the Singapore 
Flyer so had to do this 
one too!); lots of 

incredibly sad ANZAC, 
World War II  and Vietnam Memorials; a drive in a hire 

car to the Sunshine Coast to meet up with 18 cousins 
and an overnight stay and do they know how to Barbie 

and party!  Back in Brisbane we finally tracked down 

and met up with Anne, a volunteer colleague of Mick’s 
at Ashford Pilgrim’s Hospice – we had parted company 

at the Christmas party with “Meet you in Brisbane!” – 
and we did!   

Then it was on the homeward leg of the 

journey – an Air 
Pacific 737 (flight 5 ) to 

Fiji.  The Warwick Spa 
Resort (right) on the 

southern Coral Coast 

was paradise, giving a 
chance to chill out and 

relax.  Tropical warm 
weather; palm-lined, 

white coral sandy beaches; sipping cocktails, with a 
conch ceremony every sunset as the sun dipped below 

the Pacific Ocean; a fabulous sea food restaurant set 

in the lagoon, reached by a causeway; friendly staff 
with a friendly “Bula” greeting each time we met.  We 

made new friends who live close to our friend Sylvia in 
Sydney - what a small world!  Then, Air Pacific’s 747 

whisked us away (flight 6 ) across the International  
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Dateline, so Saturday night became Saturday morning 

and back in to the Northern Hemisphere – so farewell 

to the Southern Cross we had searched for and 
spotted every night in the southern sky.  

Los Angeles – is a vast sprawling, free-way-
congested metropolis; Universal Studios was just 

amazing; we had a stroll along 

the Hollywood Boulevard’s 
rather grubby walk of fame 

(left) ; Rodeo Drive – posh 
shops; Beverly Hills – even 

posher houses!  The weather 
was a bit cool in contrast with 

the 80˚F we had enjoyed in 

Fiji!  Our three days soon 
passed before we had a superb 

limousine drive to the airport – 
only as the car left us at the terminal did we notice we 

had been in the new Bentley!   

Our Delta Boeing 757 (flight 7 ) took us to JFK 
and New York.  There it was 

sub-zero and felt it.  An 
emotional visit was made to 

Ground Zero where the 
freezing conditions forced a 

shutdown of one of the vast 

waterfalls that plunge into 
the void spaces where the 

Twin Towers had once stood.  
Broadway – the Empire State 

Building, seen from our hotel 

room (right) – Madison 
Square Gardens - Times Square were all within a 

comfortable stroll of the hotel.  A Broadway show, in a 
lovely warm theatre, on our last night, rounded off the 

New York leg of our journey as it was too cold to walk 
the streets.   

Finally, we flew overnight (flight 8) on a Virgin 

Atlantic Airbus 330 back to Heathrow.  After take -off, 
as we turned towards the Atlantic, in a c ompletely 

clear sky, there was a shooting star.  Magic!  
Alan French (Dover)  

 

On addiction  
Do you have an addiction?  I confess I have: 

probably, indeed certainly, more than one.  It doesn’t 
have to mean something unpleasant, anti -social, or 

even nasty.  For example, I think I must  be addicted 

to singing or even music in general.  I sang in the 
church choir and in school choirs from an early age.  I 

remember being outside the music room door once – 
for inattention!  I taught my Guides campfire songs.  I 

remember – 150 years ago? – when I was first 
married, I used to sing as I did the housework.  How 

quaint!  

It is true that when anxiety plagues you and 
you go to Choral Society practice and sing for a couple 

of hours, the worries are forgotten.  Afterwards, they 
might not have seemed so bad either. 

Woolworths (again 150 years ago?) used to 

sell sixpenny records and very good they were too.  
My mother bought them: The Blue Danube, The  
 
 

Skaters’ Waltz, Over the Waves and an awful thing 
they called The Laughing Policeman.  How could she?  

If I had been a good girl I was allowed to wind up the 
gramophone and play them.  I was adept at getting 

the needle (stylus – what is that?) into the right 

groove.  Happy days!  Later, much later, there was 
Bing, the Ink Spots and (oh, best-beloved) Frank 

Sinatra.  But let’s get back to addictions, per se. 
Scottish Country Dancing – good for the mind 

as well as the body - can be an addiction.  It surely is 
an addiction when many of us go traipsing all over 

Kent, and to Scotland and even further!  Sadly, m y 

own addiction to dancing days and nights may soon 
be at an end, what with various physical problems and 

anno domini!  Time waits for no one - that's a song 
too – does anyone remember it?  But still, we persist 

and fall into the habit of walking, instead of an elegant 

skip-change step, and shuffling our pas-de-basques! 
So what of other addictions?  Eating?  

Drinking?  Neither of which should be done to excess.  
Walking?  There are many rambling groups. (And the 
annual KASS Walk – Ed)  Perhaps you have your own 

addiction.  A secret? 
Kate Middleham (Sittingbourne)  

 

Poem of the year  
 
The computer swallowed Grandma, 

Yes, honestly it’s true! 

She pressed 'control’’ and 'enter' 
And disappeared from view. 

It devoured her completely,  
The thought just makes me squirm . 

She must have caught a virus 

Or been eaten by a worm. 
I've searched through the recycle bin  

And files of every kind;  
I've even used the Internet,  

But nothing did I find.  
In desperation, I asked Mr. Google, 

My searches to refine. 

The reply from him was negative, 
Not a thing was found 'online.'  

So, if inside your 'Inbox'  
My Grandma you should see, 

Please 'Copy,’ ‘Scan' and 'Paste' her, 

And send her back to me. 
 

This is a tribute to all the Grandmas & Grandpas, 
Nanas & Pops,  

who have been fearless and  

learned to use the Computer . . .  
. . . They are the greatest!!!  

 
We do not stop playing because we grow old;  

We grow old because we stop playing. 
David Papa (Canterbury St Andrews)  
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KASS Website  
 

Statistics from 2006 to 2013.  

Website use continues to grow with 1,991 
returning visitors in 2012.   Part of the reason for this 

increase is that the World Wide Web is still expanding 

but, and more important for returning visitors, the 
website is revised on a regular basis, giving people a 

reason to return.  In 2012 the content of 112 pages 
was revised.  Some of the revisions were technical 

changes but most were announcements and details of 

dances and, frequently, photographs of the events 
were posted shortly after the events.  

 The team maintaining the website  has 
increased and this has made it possible to keep the 

website up-to-date.  Brian Knell not only maintains the 
webpage for Sheerness but has also converted a 

number of the webpages to the centre screen layout 

and revised a number of club pages in my absence.  
The rest of the Website Team is: Linda McRitchie, who 

maintains the Isle of Thanet and Thanet Caledonian 
pages; Patricia Papa, who looks after the Canterbury 

St. Andrew’s page; Tom Carter, who maintains the 

Sidcup page and Di Lewis has recently joined the team 
to maintain the Orpington page.  In addition, there ar e 

many other volunteers in the Clubs who provide the 
information for the revision of their C lub pages and 

this information is then posted onto the website by me 
or, in my absence, Brian Knell. 

 To comply with recent legislation, a ‘cookies’ 

policy has been added.  This explains that to gather 
the statistics that are given in this report the website 

uses ‘cookies’ to identify if a computer is a first time 
visitor or a returning visitor and whic h pages are 

popular.  Details of the ‘cookies’ policy is given on the 

Aim’s page of the website. 
Ken Hamilton  (KASS webmaster )  
 

If you need any fillers, how about these?  
 

I went to buy some camouflage trousers the other day 
– but I couldn’t find any. 
 

My friend drowned in a bowl of muesli – a strong 

currant pulled him in.  
 

I went to a Seafood Disco last week and pulled a 
muscle. 
 

Man goes to the doctor with a strawberry on his head.  

Doctor says, “I’ll give you some cream to put on that.” 
 

A little boy was overheard praying:  “Lord, if you can't 

make me a better boy, don't worry about it.  I'm 
having a real good time like I am. ” 

 

After the Christening of his baby brother in church, 

Jason sobbed all the way home in the back of the car.  

His father asked him three times what was wrong.  
Finally, the boy replied, “The Vicar said he wanted us 

brought up in a Christian home, but I want to stay 
with you guys.”  
 

A Sunday school teacher asked her children on the 

way to church, “And why is it necessary to be quiet in 

church?”  One bright little girl replied,  ”Because people 
are sleeping.” 
 

Dad was at the beach with the children when his four-

year-old son ran up to him, grabbed his hand, and led 
him to the shore where a seagull lay dead in the sand.   

“Daddy, what happened to him?” the son asked.  

“He died and went to Heaven,” Dad replied.  
The boy thought for a moment and then said,  

“Did God throw him back down?” 
 

A wife invited some people to dinner .  At the table, 
she turned to her six-year-old daughter and asked,  

“Would you like to say the blessing?”  

“I wouldn't know what to say, ” her daughter replied.  
“Just say what you hear Mummy say,” she answered.  

The daughter bowed her head and said,  
“Lord, why on earth did I invite all these people to 

dinner?έ 
 

Commenting on a complaint from a Mr Arthur Purdey 

about a large gas bill, a spokesman for North West 
Gas said, "We agree it was rather high for the time of 

year.  It's possible Mr Purdey has been charged for the 

gas used up during the explosion that destroyed his 
house."  (The Daily Telegraph) 
 

Irish police are being handicapped in a search for a 

stolen van, because they cannot issue a description.  
It's a Special Branch vehicle and they don't want the 

public to know what it looks like.  (The Guardian) 
 

At the height of the gale, the H arbourmaster radioed a 

coastguard on the spot and asked him to estimate the 
wind speed.  He replied he was sorry, but he didn't 

have a gauge.  However, if it was any help, the wind 
had just blown his Land Rover off the cliff . 

> (Aberdeen Evening Express) 
 

A young girl, who was blown out to sea on a set of 

inflatable teeth , was rescued by a man on an inflatable 
lobster.  A coastguard spokesman commented, "This 

sort of thing is all too common".  (The Times) 
 

An actual announcement made by a London tube 
driver to his passengers: 

 

"Ladies and Gentlemen, I do apologise for the delay to 
your service.  I know you're all dying to get home, 

unless, of course, you happen to be married to my ex -
wife, in which case you'll want to cross ov er to the 

Westbound and go in the opposite direction".  
Thanks to Kate and Sue!  
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